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 This is primarily an intellectual biography focused on 
Sowell’s scholarly output, not his life story. What amazed me 
was not what he said but that anyone had the courage to say it. 
Empiricism uses data-driven evidence to test theories and ex-
amine social phenomena. While other scholars ask what fac-
tors cause poverty, Sowell wants to know what circumstances 
lead to wealth creation--economic outcomes among different 
racial and ethnic groups. He wonders why anyone should ex-
pect similar outcomes to begin with. Recent calls to eliminate 
SAT scores in the college admissions process because blacks 
and Hispanics score lower than whites and Asians attempt to 
obscure where lagging groups currently measure up against 
others.  
 After completing his freshman year at Howard, Sow-
ell transferred to Harvard. He realized that his real fascination 
was with intellectual history. He completed his undergraduate 
degree in economics in 1958 at the age of 28. A year later he 
obtained a master’s degree from Columbia University and 
would eventually earn his doctorate in 1968 from the Univer-
sity of Chicago.  
 Basic Economics: A Common Sense Guide to the 
Economy is his best-selling work. An employer’s loss of free-
dom in choosing whom to hire is also the worker’s loss of 
freedom in getting a job on his merits. Sowell had a habit of 
challenging liberal orthodoxies held dear by most of his fellow 
intellectuals and the mainstream media. His critics often 
search for hidden agendas instead of taking him at his word.  
 “All developed countries began as underdeveloped. 
Contact with the West has been the principal agent of material 
progress there,” he wrote. “The materially more advanced so-
cieties and regions of the Third World are those with which 
the West established the most numerous, diversified and ex-
tensive contacts.” “There is no empirical or logical basis for 
asserting that comprehensive planning is necessary for mate-
rial progress.” By the end of his life, the mainstream had 
moved over to where he was. 
 Both Milton Friedman and Sowell spent a fair 
amount of time during their long professional careers debunk-
ing popular beliefs and to develop mainstream ideas that had 
previously been marginalized. Like Friedman and Sowell in 
their work, Peter Bauer stressed the importance of testing a 
hypothesis against what could be observed. What mattered 
most was the accuracy of its predictions in the real world. “I 
started out on the left. The one thing that saved me was that I 
always thought facts mattered.“ The University of Chicago’s 
faculty, researchers, and former students have collected 30 
Nobel Prizes in Economics. At Harvard, “smug assumptions 
were too often treated as substitutes for evidence or logic.” 
During that time, Harvard took in 25-27 students and gradu-
ated 25 of them, whereas Chicago took in 70 students and 
graduated 25 of them. Graduate economics “is a technical 
field and not an ideological battleground.” 
 Sowell would self-identify as a Marxist throughout 
his 20s. Like many others attracted to Marxist philosophy in 
their youth, Sowell would abandon it as he became older and 
more experienced. “When you cannot measure, your  
knowledge is meager and unsatisfactory.” Keynesians said 
that if inflation was high, unemployment would be low, and  

 
vice versa. Friedman disagreed, and when, in the 1970s, un-
employment and inflation rose simultaneously—a phenome-
non known as “stagflation” that Keynesianism couldn’t ex-
plain—his analysis was validated. 
 Friedman’s passion for popularizing the dismal sci-
ence rubbed off on Sowell. Friedman was one of very few in-
tellectuals with both genius and common sense.” He shared 
Friedman’s interest in explaining the discipline to a wider gen-
eral audience. George Stigler’s work on the causes and effects 
of regulation would help win him the Nobel Prize in Econom-
ics in 1982. Most graduate schools emphasized mathematical 
economics with the goal of developing elegant theories, not 
testing their worth. Sowell’s professors also included Gary 
Becker and Friedrich Hayek. Stigler, without Sowell’s 
knowledge, secured a generous grant for promising academics 
from the Earhart Foundation. Sowell later said, “[The grant] 
enabled me to complete the studies that led to a Ph.D. at the 
University of Chicago, and to having a career as an econo-
mist.” Both Friedman and Stigler saw something in Sowell 
early on that led them to nurture his development as a scholar. 
Friedman said to the Earhart Foundation that Sowell is a so-
cialist, but he’s too smart to remain one too long.  
 Sowell would come to view Stigler and Friedman as 
model intellectuals “The popular acceptance of an idea was lit-
tle support for its validity.” Friedman forced you to confront 
your own sloppy thinking. It does not follow that an authority 
in one area should automatically be taken seriously in others. 
“Intellectuals give people who have the handicap of poverty 
the further handicap of a sense of victimhood.” “I made no se-
cret of the fact that I was a Marxist when I was a student in 
Professor Friedman’s course, but he made no effort to change 
my views. He once said that anybody who was easily con-
verted was not worth converting.” This quality, which we call 
persistence in ourselves, stubbornness in someone we are fond 
of, and obstinacy in still others explains much. Sowell’s go-it-
alone attitude not only predates his Chicago days but also de-
fines his entire career, spanning everything from his scholar-
ship on economic history to his writings on social theory and 
civil rights activism.  
 What ultimately began his drift to the political right 
was a summer job at the US Department of Labor in Washing-
ton in 1960. “As I learned more and more from both experi-
ence and research, my adherence to the visions and doctrines 
of the left began to erode rapidly. Government agencies have 
their own self-interest to look after, regardless of those for 
whom a program has been set up. This realization made him 
“want to re-think the larger question of the role of government 
in general. I found it harder to believe that they were a net 
benefit to society.” Sowell came to his free-market beliefs by 
way of reflection and observation. But then, so did Friedman 
and Stigler, who both spoke of having liberal political inclina-
tions in their student days. At least half his colleagues at the 
conservative Hoover Institution were also on the left in their 
20s. And that’s certainly true of many notable black dissident 
thinkers, from Clarence Thomas and Shelby Steele to Walter 
Williams, Glenn Loury, and Robert Woodson. His scholarship 
advanced classical liberal concepts far beyond the realm of 
race.  



2 
 

 People have questioned Sowell’s motives and chal-
lenged his ability to think for himself. Sowell attended segre-
gated schools and lived in segregated cities. He’d been turned 
away from restaurants and housing because of his skin color. 
He’d felt the pain and humiliation of racism firsthand through-
out his life. He needed no lectures from anyone on the evils of 
Jim Crow. There seem to be so many other things with greater 
priority than equality-of-public-accommodation that the blind 
preoccupation with this one thing seems almost pathological. 
Time and resources directed at one thing leaves less to direct 
at something else. “How much time and effort could be spared 
for endless campaigns to get into every hamburger stand oper-
ated by a redneck?” Sowell was increasingly bothered by the 
way black leaders seem too concerned with white approval. “It 
annoyed me that we seemed to be constantly seeking ac-
ceptance and validation by white people. Black leaders still of-
ten seemed far more interested in seeking slavery reparations 
and toppling Confederate statuary than in offering poor black 
families an escape from failing public schools.” He was right 
to suspect that they would do little to narrow racial disparities. 
While desegregation was certainly a worthwhile goal, it was at 
least as important, to ensure that blacks were undergoing the 
necessary self-development to advance in American society 
once Jim Crow was dismantled. 
 “The psychology of the Negro is the biggest single 
obstacle to racial progress.” It isn’t fashionable to say this, and 
it certainly isn’t pleasant, but truth does not depend on these 
considerations. The current pleas for special treatment are a 
symptom of the attitude that needs changing and such treat-
ment would be a big obstacle to the necessary change. Racial 
preferences for the black underclass were not only ineffective 
but counterproductive--they stigmatized black achievement. 
Sowell also worried that previous calls for equal treatment 
were morphing into calls for special treatment. All the other 
special aids to particular groups were efforts to enable a par-
ticular group to meet a certain standard, not to lower the stand-
ard for them. People who have been trying for years to tell 
others that Negroes are no different should not themselves lose 
sight of the fact that Negroes are just like everyone else in 
wanting something for nothing. The worst thing that could 
happen would be to hold out hopes of getting it. In the early 
decades of the 1900s, millions of blacks, had migrated out of 
the South and settled in northern cities where the focus was as 
much on self-development as on securing equal rights. Census 
data show that in the 1940s and 1950s black poverty rates 
plummeted, black incomes rose at a faster rate than white in-
comes, and the racial gap in years of schooling narrowed from 
4 years to less than 2. Calling the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and 
the Voting Rights Act of 1965 anticlimactic sounds like an un-
derstatement. Black poverty was falling faster prior to the 
1960s than it would in subsequent decades. In the 1970s and 
1980s, the poorest 20% of blacks saw their incomes decline at 
more than twice the rate of comparable whites. Black crime 
and joblessness also worsened after the 1960s and the rates at 
which blacks were entering middle-class professions de-
creased after the implementation of affirmative action policies 
that were supposed to produce the opposite effect.  
 Sowell pointed out the hypocrisy in assuming that 
only blacks on the political left can take money from white 
benefactors and maintain their integrity. “I think the NAACP 

are the classic house niggers,” he told the Washington Post. 
“Their support comes from the white liberals in the press and 
philanthropy, and they are constantly taking positions the very 
opposite of the black community on crime, quotas, and busing. 
I am more inclined to the opinion and example of Milton 
Friedman, that some individuals can contribute more by stay-
ing out of government.” Sowell was a registered Democrat un-
til 1972 and has never been a registered Republican. His view 
is that black people could and should be held to the same 
standards as other groups. The most prominent black leaders 
of a previous era, including the abolitionist Frederick 
Douglass and the educator Booker T. Washington, shared 
Sowell’s deep skepticism of government benevolence and the 
lowering of standards to facilitate black advancement. Both 
agreed that white racism was hardly the only, or even the big-
gest, obstacle that blacks would face during Jim Crow or in its 
aftermath.  
 “The idea of emphasizing teaching appeals to me, but 
too often ‘teaching’ means student public relations and is 
judged by how happy you keep students rather than how much 
they learn.” There was greater interest in Sowell’s specialty, 
the history of economic thought, in England and Canada than 
the US, so most of his professional writing during this period 
was published in foreign journals. “The economists who ran 
these journals in other countries had no way of knowing what 
color I was, so I was spared the doubts that became increas-
ingly common over the years among black academics, as to 
whether those achievements were really their own or were due 
to tokenism or double standards applied by whites.”  
 He produced 36 books between 1971 and 2018. 
When Sowell did eventually start weighing in publicly on ra-
cial controversies, it was out of frustration at the general direc-
tion of the public discussion. He saw his commentary on these 
issues as an act of public service, or even a duty. “The black 
community has long been plagued by spellbinding orators who 
know how to turn the hopes and fears of others into dollars 
and cents for themselves.” Sowell had been curious from a 
young age about the causes of inequality. It’s what motivated 
him to study economics and history in the first place. “Most of 
my writings on public policy issues in general were directed 
toward the public or policy-makers and tried to show where 
one policy would be better than another.” What distinguished 
Sowell was not so much what he believed but what he had the 
gumption to express publicly. “I had been subject to criticism 
for all kinds of other things long before I got into racial issues. 
Their anger was based largely upon their feeling that I had be-
trayed Negroes by revealing their life to the white world.” He 
began writing about racial controversies primarily “because 
there is something that needs to be said—and because other 
people have better sense than to say it.”  
 Affirmative action in college admissions began in the 
1960s, and the focus initially was on locating minority candi-
dates for better jobs and educational opportunities. Focus then 
shifted, where less qualified minority students were being ad-
mitted under racial quotas. “Benevolent paternalism” of a ra-
cial double standard for blacks results in “feelings of inferior-
ity in the students’ hearts and minds in a way unlikely ever to 
be undone. The double standard of grades and degrees is an 
open secret on many campuses, and it is only a matter of time 
before it is an open secret among employers as well.” “The 
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market can be ruthless in devaluing degrees that do not mean 
what they say. Sowell credits dumb luck with saving him from 
personal second-guessing. His accomplishments predated poli-
cies that lowered standards for blacks. “My academic career 
began 2 years before the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and I re-
ceived tenure a year before federal ‘goals and timetables’ were 
mandated under affirmative action policies.” He wanted to be 
a college professor more than anything, but the atmosphere on 
campuses was changing in the 1960s in ways that he could not 
or would not abide.  
 Allen Bloom described how the academy had lost its 
way and become captive to thinking that higher education pre-
viously had sought to dispel. Commitment was understood to 
be profounder than science, passion than reason, history than 
nature, the young than the old. The old core curriculum with a 
smattering of courses in the major divisions of knowledge—
was abandoned. A threadbare reminiscence of the unity of 
knowledge had provided an obstinate little hint that there are 
some things one must know about if one is to be educated. 
Sowell tendered his resignation from Rutgers University after 
only a year—a pattern that would repeat itself at other schools. 
He became dismayed by Howard University’s lax standards 
and seeming indifference among administrators to the “bla-
tant, organized and pervasive” cheating on exams. In graduate 
school at Columbia, he and another black student had spent 
hours discussing all manner of ways to improve black col-
leges, and he had every intention of joining the faculty at such 
a school one day. He made inquiries about teaching at several 
black schools before settling on Howard. His mentor Milton 
Friedman recalled the decision: “He talked to several of us 
about which [offer] to accept, expressing a strong preference 
for one of the least attractive offers—at Howard University in 
Washington—on the purely emotional ground that it would 
enable him to make the greatest contribution to the improve-
ment of members of his race. I urged on him that he would do 
far more for blacks by demonstrating that he could compete 
successfully in the largely white scholarly world as a whole, 
his choice illustrated his deep belief that education plays an 
essential role in black advancement.”  
 Today, fewer than 10% of black college students at-
tend black colleges. But in the early 1960s these schools 
played a central role in black higher education—particularly in 
the South, where most blacks lived. Sowell didn’t fully appre-
ciate the forces he’d be up against. These included not only 
overcoming the substandard elementary and high school edu-
cation that blacks had received, but also dealing with the 
“maudlin sort of liberal, frequently white instructor,” who 
asked so little of black students once they got to college. 
“Whenever you can get them to do the reading they usually 
show themselves quite capable of handling it. But why should 
they do the work, when the university makes it so much easier 
for them to alibi, cheat, whine or intrigue?” Fed up with the 
“anti-intellectual” and “corrupt” environment at the school, he 
left after only a year. 
 Cornell University hired him in 1965, and he taught 
there until 1969 while completing work on his doctorate. By 
the late 1960s, student disruptions on campus had become 
commonplace, and Sowell was disappointed by the inept and 
cowardly response of university administrators. “I did not 
grade on the curve or give a passing grade to someone who 

knew nothing more than when he came to the class. And that 
usually made me a standout wherever I was.” By the late 
1960s, black professors were expected to be not just mentors 
to black students, but also something akin to racial “gurus” 
who actively partook in campus politics. 
 “The students like it“ was to become a familiar justi-
fication of many questionable education practices.” Sowell de-
scribed his own youthful arrogance as “a continuing source of 
embarrassment to me over the years. Students often don’t 
know—because they can’t know at the time—what is relevant 
to their education. What you need to know to make such a de-
cision you will only learn years later. The goal of higher edu-
cation, in Sowell’s view, was not to maximize college attend-
ance rates, but to attract those students most likely to gain 
something meaningful from the experience. “Actually, some 
of the most relevant studies for dealing with ghetto needs 
would be medicine, law and business administration.”  
 Black studies can be good as a principle and disas-
trous as a fetish. Institutional forces protecting the status quo 
were too powerful for him to overcome. Black students who 
would have excelled at most of the nation’s colleges—and 
thus graduating and joining middle-class professions—were 
being turned into failures at Cornell, all in the name of “diver-
sity.” He had no more patience for the lies, the deceit, and the 
inclination among his peers to do the expedient thing instead 
of the right thing. Sowell’s worst fears were realized. He had 
predicted that racial double standards would be an educational 
disaster for blacks, that they would foster tension and resent-
ment in the academy, and that they would turn otherwise 
bright students into campus revolutionaries brimming with 
grievances. 
 Sowell officially left teaching in 1980 when he joined 
the Hoover Institution at Stanford University. This allowed 
him to focus entirely on his research and writing. While still 
teaching in the 1970s he managed to publish 5 books. In the 
1980s he would publish 8 more, and then another 8 in the 
1990s—all in addition to writing a nationally syndicated 
weekly column.  
 Retracing the footsteps of giants not only makes us 
witnesses to the intellectual clashes of the past, it adds depth 
to our understanding of the ideas that resulted from it all and 
which are still with us today. Sowell graduated magna cum 
laude from Harvard, and parts of his senior thesis were later 
published in scholarly journals. His willfulness even survived 
a 2-year hitch in the Marines during the Korean War, when he 
regularly challenged superior officers and more than once 
came close to being court-martialed. “I was precisely the kind 
of wise guy draftee they didn’t like—and the wrong color on 
top of that. I made enough enemies to get me in trouble and 
enough friends to get me out.” What was needed most when 
discussing fraught subjects such as race was sobriety and a 
willingness to challenge the received wisdom of the present 
and the past. That willingness has defined his career, and it’s 
born of a surpassing self-assurance that was there from the be-
ginning. 
 It would be accurate to liken the classical economists 
to antiestablishment radicals, given how their laissez-faire the-
ories challenged the thinking of landmark philosophers, at-
tacking the dominant social classes of the time: the landed ar-
istocracy, the rising capitalists and the political powers. One of 
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the curious facts about the classical economists is that most of 
them were members of minority groups. Say’s Law, which 
states that “supply creates its own demand,” is based on the 
premise that the very act of making things generates buying 
power equal to the value of what is being made. Reviewers 
credit Sowell with writing “the first full-fledged history of the 
great controversies that Say’s Law provoked.” Say’s Law was 
a desperately needed book that belongs on the shelves of all 
economists who are interested in the origins and development 
of their discipline. Disagreements can be productive, while 
misunderstandings seldom are. Sowell’s books showcased his 
considerable talents as both an economist and a historian, and 
his peers noticed. Sowell brought a certain skepticism of con-
ventional theories to his analysis. Making up his own mind 
sometimes involved going back to square one and questioning 
the very framework that others had used to reach their conclu-
sions. Sowell had a different goal, which was to guard against 
misreading the past and formulating policies based on proposi-
tions that are no longer true or perhaps never were. Sowell dis-
tinguished himself as a scholar by taking nothing for granted 
and seeking answers to questions that others had long stopped 
bothering to ask. 
 Clarence Thomas  read a review of Race and Eco-
nomics in the Wall Street Journal. “I felt like a thirsty man 
gulping down a glass of cool water,” he recalled. Sowell not 
only wrote with authority but also in a manner that was engag-
ing and accessible to nonexperts. “He is extremely empirical-- 
nobody else writes like that.” Newspaper and magazine editors 
took notice. A 1974 issue of The Public Interest featured a 
lengthy essay by Sowell on the history of all-black Dunbar 
High School in Washington, DC, which had outperformed its 
local white counterparts and repeatedly equaled or exceeded 
national norms on standardized tests throughout the first half 
of the 20th century. Sowell later told a friend that his work on 
black education had been “the most emotionally satisfying re-
search I have ever done.” Should the civil rights focus all 
along have been on creating quality schools in every neighbor-
hood, regardless of their racial makeup? There were far more 
Dunbar students whose mothers were maids than students 
whose fathers were doctors.  
 “Black ‘leaders’ had a preconceived agenda,” and 
were opposed to whatever retarded that it. In education, the 
agenda was racial integration in general, including busing. As 
most groups rose socially and economically, their IQs rose. 
“Every educational program will always be a ‘success’ as 
judged by those who run it,” so a “concern for children’s men-
tal development requires that there be independent tests as 
well. Objective tests at least put some limits on their bias.” 
Genetic heritage played no role in a person’s mental capabil-
ity--social and economic progress matter more. For groups 
with upward mobility, there has been a marked rise in IQ’s 
over time. The average IQ’s of Italian-Americans and Polish-
Americans have risen by 20-25 points from the time of the 
surveys conducted around World War I to those in the 1970s. 
Blacks had gained as many as 7 IQ points on whites since the 
early 1970s. The variance in IQ scores within racial and ethnic 
groups was larger than that between them: One of the first 
things taught in introductory statistics is that correlation is not 
causation. It is also one of the first things forgotten and most 
widely ignored facts in public policy research. 

 Sowell grew up with no fear of whites, either physi-
cally or intellectually. Sowell believed that quitting Dixie was 
a key factor in his development as an intellectual and set him 
apart from many of his black contemporaries. “Had I remained 
in the South, such fear might have become necessary for sur-
vival into adulthood.” Malcolm X made an impact because he 
wasn’t fearful. Sowell recalled being added to a class in junior 
high school for students with IQs of 120 and above, which put 
them around the 95th percentile. “After the first math exam 
the teacher said that only one person got a 100 (him) and from 
that moment on, there was no reason for any white in that 
class to think that he was superior. And there was no reason 
for me to be worried about competing.” 
 His scholarship showcases a willingness to grapple 
with some of our most enduring philosophical questions: how 
knowledge is developed, how justice and injustice are defined, 
how basic conceptions of human nature differ and have led to 
contrasting political theories going back more than 2 centuries. 
In the mid-1970s he become a Fellow at Stanford University’s 
Center for Advanced Study in the Behavioral Sciences. 
Knowledge and Decisions would help facilitate something he 
had been contemplating for close to a decade: the end of his 
teaching career. “Knowledge is widely dispersed. It follows 
that the decision-making process ought to be decentralized as 
well. It was an argument against centrally planned economies, 
and in favor of market-based economies, where prices allow 
individuals to make decisions for themselves.  It is a problem 
of how to secure the best use of resources for ends whose rela-
tive importance only these individuals know.”  
 Friedrich Hayek described 2 kinds of knowledge. 
“Scientific knowledge,” is theoretical or technical expertise. 
‘Unorganized knowledge,” is peculiar to each person’s situa-
tion. “Practically every individual has some advantage over all 
others,” even the experts, because no one knows your circum-
stances better than you. “If we can agree that the economic 
problem in society is mainly one of rapid adaptation to 
changes in circumstances, it would seem to follow that ulti-
mate decisions must be left to those most familiar with them. 
We must solve the problem by some form of decentralization. 
Through many intermediaries the relevant information is com-
municated to all.”  
 Hayek expanded on the ideas of his mentor, fellow 
Austrian economist Ludwig von Mises, and on predecessors, 
such as Adam Smith, who theorized that individuals acting in 
their own economic self-interest ultimately promote the inter-
ests of society as a whole. Where Smith stressed the im-
portance of the division of labor in the marketplace, Hayek 
emphasized the division of knowledge. The Soviet economy 
wasn’t working because of an inherent knowledge problem. 
Those with power didn’t have knowledge, and those with 
knowledge didn’t have power. “I saw many things that fit this 
pattern. How do you get the knowledge from the person who 
knows to the person who makes the decision?”  
 In Knowledge and Decisions Sowell took pains to 
write in a style more accessible than Hayek’s hoping to reach 
a far wider audience. In lieu of graphs and equations he offers 
rich metaphors and copious real-world examples that make the 
weightier concepts not merely digestible but tasty--the very 
nature of knowledge—how it is created from ideas, authenti-
cated through feedback mechanisms, and applied in decision-
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making. How is it possible that humans can “perform intricate 
functions requiring enormous knowledge when individually 
we know so little?” Sowell’s answer is that we’ve created for-
mal and informal “decision-making units” to evaluate dis-
persed knowledge and determine what’s useful. These units 
include families, customs, religions, political parties, govern-
ments, and other systems and institutions. Some decisions are 
binary—yes or no, war or peace, guilty or innocent—while 
others are variable incremental decisions: using more or less 
gasoline, paying higher or lower wages, living a more relaxed 
or more hectic life.   
 Sowell goes on to examine decision-making in eco-
nomics, politics, and the law. Regardless of the institution, 
choices are constrained—by time, resources, or some other 
limitations what incentives and constraints facing decision 
makers to produce socially optimal results. The most basic 
question is not what is best but who shall decide what is best. 
Sowell’s worry was that, over time, the ultimate decision 
maker has become more distant and remote from those most 
affected by them. “Even within democratic nations, the locus 
of decision making has drifted away from the individual, the 
family, and voluntary associations of various sorts, and toward 
government,” he wrote. “And within government, it has 
moved away from elected officials subject to voter feedback, 
and toward more insulated government institutions.”  
 The ability of the intellectual class to present itself as 
a nonideological servant of the public good has given it un-
warranted influence. Intellectuals favor less reliance on the 
market and more on centralized government, which has a 
larger gap between the people who make decisions and those 
who must live with the consequences. Intellectuals as a group 
have occupational self-interests just like everyone else, which 
increases the demand for intellectuals by discrediting alterna-
tives. An intelligentsia that once perceived the average citizen 
in a liberal democracy as an ally now regards “public opinion 
and democratic processes as obstacles to overcome.” “The 
characteristics of the intellectual vision are strikingly similar 
to those of totalitarian ideology,” More justice for all is a con-
tradiction in terms in a world of diverse values and disparate 
conceptions of justice itself. This means more forcible imposi-
tion of one particular brand of justice—i.e., less freedom. Per-
fect justice in this context means perfect tyranny. “A parent 
forced by the law and income to send his child to a public 
school where he is abused or terrorized by other children is 
painfully aware of a loss of freedom. Intellectuals have never 
been as cohesive in the US as in smaller, more socially homo-
geneous countries, and the public has never been as thor-
oughly awed by them,” he wrote. “One symptom of this is the 
utter failure of socialist movements to take root in the US, 
while they are strong in Western Europe. Even if the govern-
ment has more knowledge than anyone in society, it does not 
have more knowledge than everyone in society.” A good 
economist has to possess much knowledge of other aspects of 
civilization in order to comprehend what the market does. 
 Hoover Institution on War, Revolution and Peace is 
located on the campus of Stanford University but operates in-
dependently. It was founded by Stanford alumnus and future 
US president Herbert Hoover in 1919 to create an archive on 
the Great War and the Russian Revolution. Its library of docu-
ments on political and social movements in the 20th century is 

one of the largest private archives in the US. Teaching at 
UCLA was becoming less and less satisfying.” he later wrote. 
Even the job security of tenure wasn’t enough to compensate 
for the unending administrative meddling, campus politics, 
and overall leftward shift of academia since the 1960s. On the 
strength of Knowledge and Decisions, Hoover made Sowell an 
offer: a Senior Fellow position with no teaching requirements, 
no hours, and no duties, which would allow him to devote all 
of his time to research and write on any subject of his choos-
ing--a refuge for scholars who refused to march in ideological 
lockstep with the fashions of the time. For Sowell, Hoover 
was heaven on earth. 
 The 1980s saw Sowell giving more speeches, doing 
more interviews on radio and television, offering testimony 
before Congress and writing a syndicated newspaper column. 
He also hosted a well-publicized conference called “Black Al-
ternatives” to promote viewpoints that differed from those of 
traditional civil rights organizations such as the NAACP. Be-
tween 1981 and 1985, Sowell published 5 new works. These 
books stressed the importance of human capital—skills, be-
haviors, values—in determining a group’s economic success. 
“He was incredibly productive and successful in terms of his 
[book sales], far above any of our other people by and large.” 
So, he was an anchor. He explained how cultural traits follow 
a group wherever it goes, which has far more bearing on eco-
nomic advancement than how it is treated by society at large. 
We are not products of our environment so much as products 
of our culture, Thus, you find the same group having the same 
characteristics in country after country. Germans produced the 
first pianos in Australia, US, England, and Russia. Sowell was 
a conservative and an economist. A lot of the social science 
debate from the black side was dominated by people in sociol-
ogy. The clarity of Sowell’s prose added to his appeal: He was 
enjoyable to read. Sowell really had a certain kind of mastery 
beyond economics—in sociology, history and other fields. 
Sowell was also solidifying his reputation as a formidable de-
bater around this time. “Repetition is not a substitute for 
facts.” 
 “The great achievement of the civil rights organiza-
tions has been getting the government off the backs of blacks, 
notably in the South with the Jim Crow laws. However, where 
they tried to get government to play a positive role is where 
they’ve not only failed but where they’ve had counterproduc-
tive results.” The problem was less about the shortcomings of 
capitalism and more about the perverse incentives that govern-
ment largess created. If the government chose to subsidize 
poverty, the ranks of the poor increase. The welfare system 
and other kinds of government programs are paying people to 
fail. This is even extended into the school system where they 
give money to schools with low scores. Insofar as the school 
improves its education, the money is taken away. “I haven’t 
been able to find a single country in the world where the poli-
cies being advocated for blacks in the US have lifted any peo-
ple out of poverty.”  
 People say that women make X percent of the income 
of men without bothering to find out what percentage of those 
women are working part time, reentering the labor force after 
having children, etc. Puerto Ricans had a higher percentage of 
the national average income before quotas than after. So did 
Mexican Americans. The question is not whether people are 
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discriminated against—but to what extent discrimination can 
explain differences in outcomes. Internal cultures played a 
bigger role in how these groups fared than their treatment by 
outsiders. Discrimination alone was an insufficient explana-
tion of social inequality. Critics distorted Sowell’s positions 
and then replied to the distortion. Racism exists everywhere 
around the world, down through history. That’s one of the rea-
sons it’s hard to use it as an empirical explanation for any-
thing. Puerto Ricans have lower incomes than blacks. “I don’t 
know of anyone who believes Puerto Ricans encounter more 
discrimination than blacks. Obviously, there must be some-
thing else involved besides discrimination.”  
 His son, John, had been mislabeled as a young child 
because he hadn’t started speaking until he was almost 4 years 
old. “Years later, I learned that there is a whole class of boys 
with the same pattern of development. It is inborn and usually 
includes special ability in math, music, and memory.” He 
urged parents to be on guard against having their children in-
correctly labeled and possibly funneled into special education 
programs where they may not belong and from which they 
may never emerge. John turned out to be a gifted math student 
and went on to earn his college degree in computer science. 
 A Conflict of Visions is an attempt to explain why 
people reach different ideological positions from one another. 
It tries to show implied assumptions behind conflicting views. 
There’s a whole set of views that go together even though the 
topics have no internal connection: Military spending and en-
vironmentalism. Monetary policy and drug laws. Rent control 
and how people think about politics and public policy. On one 
side you have the “constrained” or “tragic” vision, which sees 
mankind as hopelessly flawed. Those with a tragic view see 
limits to human betterment. Individual suffering and social 
evils are inherent in the innate deficiencies of all humans. 
Moreover, the available resources are always inadequate to 
fulfill all the desires of all people. In the “utopian” view of the 
human condition mankind is viewed as essentially perfectible. 
Robert F. Kennedy said, “Some men see things as they are and 
say, why; I dream things that never were and say, why not,” 
When the philosopher Jean-Jacques Rousseau wrote in The 
Social Contract (1762) that man “is born free” but “is every-
where in chains,” and that “men are not natural enemies,” he 
was expressing a utopian view that our problems stem not 
from our flawed nature but the institutions we have con-
structed. 
 Earl Warren was known for interrupting lawyers who 
were arguing before the Supreme Court to ask, “But is it right? 
Is it good?” Oliver Wendell Holmes said that his primary role 
as a judge was to “apply the law” and “to see that the game is 
played according to the rules whether I like them or not.” It 
explains why people who attend anti-police rallies are likely to 
support higher taxes on the wealthy and universal health care, 
and how those positions can be traced to a utopian view of the 
human condition outlined by men born before the US even ex-
isted. It explains why people who oppose judicial activism are 
likely to support free-market economic policies, and to do so 
under a framework of thinking laid out centuries ago by the 
likes of Edmund Burke and Adam Smith, whose writings 
they’ve probably never read. 

 The French looked forward to the end of revolution-
ary bloodshed--when all people will have become equally de-
voted to their country and its laws. Alexander Hamilton in The 
Federalist Papers regarded the idea of individual actions “un-
biased by considerations not connected with the public good” 
as a prospect “more ardently to be wished than seriously to be 
expected.” Robespierre sought a solution, Hamilton a trade-
off. The Constitution of the United States clearly reflected the 
view that no one was ever to be completely trusted with 
power. This was in sharp contrast to the French Revolution, 
which gave sweeping powers, including the power of life and 
death, to those who spoke in the name of “the people,” ex-
pressing the Rousseauean “general will,” viewing evil as lo-
calized in individuals who had betrayed the revolution.  
 To the Federalists, the evil was inherent in man, and 
institutions were simply ways of trying to cope with it. In the 
constrained vision, social processes are described not in terms 
of intentions or ultimate goals, but in terms of the systemic 
characteristics deemed necessary to contribute to those goals--
“property rights,” “free enterprise,” or “strict construction” of 
the Constitution, for example. The goals relate to different 
things. The unconstrained vision speaks of desired results, the 
constrained in terms of process characteristics. Sowell hasn’t 
merely thought through the arguments, he’s also thought 
through the assumptions that underpin them, “It’s a difference 
in recognizing that we face constraints and trade-offs. And it’s 
about negotiating the trade-offs and what institutions we need 
in order to negotiate them versus those who think we don’t 
have to make trade-offs.” The first rule of economics is scar-
city—there’s never enough of anything to placate all those 
who want it—and the first rule of politics is to ignore the first 
rule of economics. Apocalyptic theorists paint an aesthetic for 
us of the world—the ugly reality of today versus the promise 
of this world of the future in which there are no trade-offs. So, 
when Sowell responds to that by forcing them to think about 
trade-offs and logic and evidence, he cautions against doing 
that, stressing “the pitfalls of mechanically translating uncon-
strained and constrained visions into the political left and 
right.” Thomas Jefferson was an early supporter of the French 
Revolution but ultimately backed the separation of powers en-
shrined in the US Constitution. It  represents collectively an 
extensive discourse on methods of thinking about the nature of 
man.  
 Sowell’s critique of nation-building is rooted in a be-
lief that the whole concept “is a fundamental misconception. 
Nations may grow and evolve but cannot be built.” Families—
not outside third parties, not government, not “society”—have 
been essential decision-making units down through history 
and are best positioned to socialize the next generation. The 
civil rights leadership’s shift in the post-1960s era away from 
a focus on equal opportunity and toward equal results critiques 
an unconstrained vision of what is possible.  
 Christopher DeMuth admires Sowell’s ability to 
make mincemeat of sloppy thinking. Sowell has been pigeon-
holed in the intellectual world for his writings on cultural is-
sues. If he were a Jewish white guy at the University of Chi-
cago, he’d be better recognized for what he is--one of the 
greatest living economists.  
 “When you want to help people, tell them the truth. 
When you want to help yourself, tell them what they want to 
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hear.” His fellow intellectuals seldom put the history of black 
Americans into a wider, international context: “They have 
failed to study the problems of Negro life in America in a 
manner which would place the fate of the Negro in the broad 
framework of man’s experience in this world.” He warned 
against prioritizing the racial integration of political and social 
institutions as a panacea for what ails the black poor and 
stressed international comparisons in assessing social inequal-
ity. He saw many current approaches to helping blacks as mis-
guided and felt compelled to say so, come what may. Mini-
mum-wage laws priced blacks out of jobs. Racial preferences 
in college admissions set up smart black kids to fail and fo-
mented resentment among other groups. Opposition to paren-
tal choice kept low-income blacks trapped in failing public 
schools. Government aid increased dependency. The discus-
sion about race was driven by emotion and political correct-
ness the standard ought to be evidence and logic. “Groups 
with a demonstrable history of being discriminated against 
have, in many countries and in many periods of history, had 
higher incomes, better educational performance, and more 
‘representation’ in high-level positions than those doing the 
discriminating”--greater prosperity of Jews than Hispanics in 
Hispanic countries throughout Latin America.” 
 After the passage of the Voting Rights Act of 1965, 
the theory was that more black elected officials would lead to 
less social inequality, but that’s not what happened. Between 
1970 and 2010, the number of black elected officials grew 
from fewer than 1,500 to more than 10,000 and included 
Barack Obama, the first black president. Yet even as blacks 
increased their political clout in the 1970s, 1980s, and 1990s, 
black welfare dependency rose, as did black crime, black teen 
unemployment, and births to single black women.  
 The Chinese in southeast Asia, the Caribbean and the 
US have studiously avoided politics. This pattern has likewise 
been characteristic of the Germans in the US, Brazil and Aus-
tralia. The Irish’s rise from poverty was much slower than that 
of other groups who were not their political equals. This pat-
tern had little effect on the Irish Americans, who began to 
reach economic prosperity in the 20th century at about the 
time when the Irish political machines began to decline. Politi-
cal activity and political success have been neither necessary 
nor sufficient for economic advancement. Elites had their own 
agenda. “Groups that have the skills for other things seldom 
concentrate in politics. Chauvinism provokes counter-chauvin-
ism.” Black elites had a vested interest in framing black prob-
lems primarily as civil rights problems even when the evi-
dence pointed to other factors. 
 The “historic significance of the civil rights era was 
that it completed the American Revolution by making it apply 
to all people.” He cautioned against giving legislation—and 
political activity in general—more credit than preexisting 
black trendlines showed it deserved. The number of blacks in 
professional, technical and other high-level occupations more 
than doubled in the decade preceding the Civil Rights Act of 
1964. In other occupations, gains by blacks were greater dur-
ing the 1940s than the 1950s. In various skilled trades, the in-
come of blacks relative to whites more than doubled between 
1936 and 1959. Sowell was not arguing for a return to Jim 
Crow. Rather, he was describing what had been accomplished 
by blacks when they faced widespread legal discrimination 

and enjoyed no political power. He was saying that racial dis-
crimination was an insufficient explanation of social inequal-
ity, given what blacks had been able to accomplish in Ameri-
can society in an earlier era when racism was legal and more 
widespread. Sowell evaluated racial progress through a “con-
strained” and “unconstrained” methodology. What matters 
most is not the plausibility of a theory but whether the facts 
and evidence support it. Sowell stated plainly what wasn’t 
working and why. He opposed pursing strategies that had a 
track record of failure and might be doing considerable  harm 
to the intended beneficiaries even as they benefited black lead-
ership. The battle for civil rights was won 2 decades ago, and 
the succeeding years have painfully revealed that blatant deni-
als of civil rights were not the universal explanation of social 
or racial problems. Under Barack Obama’s 2 terms as presi-
dent, black-white gaps in income and homeownership wid-
ened, and by the time he left office polls showed that race rela-
tions had fallen to their lowest point in nearly a quarter cen-
tury. Liberals continued to defend group preferences, even 
though they “have yet to explain why something that hap-
pened 40 years ago justifies discrimination against some guy 
who is 39.” 
 The subjugation of blacks, ‘discrimination’ and ‘rac-
ism’ are not just things to oppose but explanations that many 
cling to like a security blanket. In a free market, discrimina-
tion imposes costs not only on the person being discriminated 
against but on those inflicting it, putting those who practice it 
at a disadvantage against rivals who don’t. The persistence of 
such discrimination against blacks shows that competition and 
free enterprise do not by themselves eliminate the effects of 
prejudice. The best protection against discrimination is a com-
petitive market that exacts a price on those who exercise their 
biases. Culture played a larger role than discrimination in the 
fate of various ethnic groups in the US. He looked at how Ger-
mans had fared in Brazil, at how the Chinese had fared in In-
donesia and how Jews had fared in Spain. 
 “Multiculturalists were trying to have it both ways,” 
he said. On the one hand, they argued that ethnic cultures were 
unique, which was true. At the same time, they refused to ad-
dress the economic consequences of those differences, which 
was intellectually dishonest. Cultures are ultimately ways of 
accomplishing things, and the differing efficiencies with 
which they do so determine the outcomes of very serious eco-
nomic, political and military endeavors. Political incentives 
make it difficult to correctly diagnose problems in public, and 
without correct diagnosis, correct prescription is unlikely.  
 After the death of George Floyd in 2020, the empiri-
cal data showed no evidence of racial bias in police shootings. 
In fact, it showed that black and Hispanic suspects were less 
likely than white suspects to be shot at by police. The dispro-
portionate number of encounters between black suspects and 
law enforcement was a function of disproportionately high vi-
olent-crime rates among blacks, not police bias. Political “so-
lutions” tend to misconceive the basic issues. This clarity of 
vision, a strong light that shatters the darkness repeatedly 
brightens Sowell’s chosen fields of battle to the point of stun-
ning his opponents and delighting all others.  
 There was a tendency to highlight black “pathology” 
and ignore or play down upward mobility. The move from ru-
ral to urban environs had been rocky for blacks, but that same 
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shift had taken a toll on Irish and Italian immigrants, among 
others, as well.  “Much of what are called ‘social problems’ 
consists of the fact that intellectuals have theories that do not 
fit the real world,” he wrote. “From this they conclude that it 
is the real world which is wrong and needs changing. There is 
not unlimited time, unlimited resources, or unlimited good 
will among peoples—anywhere in the world,” We cannot frit-
ter away the limited means at our disposal in quixotic quests. 
whether we are looking for visions and rhetoric that make us 
feel good for the moment or when we are seeking methods 
with a proven record of success in advancing whole peoples 
from poverty to prosperity.  
 “One of the strongest arguments against the injustice 
explanation of intergroup differences is that, in many countries 
around the world, minorities with virtually no political power 
or other means of discriminating against the majority popula-
tion have nevertheless been far more successful—economi-
cally, educationally, or otherwise—than those who constitute 
the bulk of the nation’s people,” he wrote. “This has long been 
true of Chinese in Malaysia, Indonesia, and the Philippines, 
Germans in Russia and Brazil, Jews in Eastern Europe and the 
US, Lebanese in  West Africa, Scots in North America and 
Australia, and Japanese in Brazil, Canada, the US, and Peru. 
Clearly, in these and other cases, the minority has outper-
formed the majority population, often in both the educational 
system and the economic system.” The rejection of unproven 
assumptions may be the most distinguishing feature of his 
analyses.  
 Why would we expect different groups to do the 
same? Why would you expect that countries that had different 
histories—located in different climates, different geogra-
phies—why would you expect them to develop exactly the 
same mix of skills to exactly the same degree. Nowhere in the 
world do you find this evenness that people use as a norm. 
And I find it fascinating that they hold up as a norm something 
that has never been seen on this planet and regard as an anom-
aly something that is seen in country after country. People 
with different ideologies have different explanations for social 
inequality in America and elsewhere.  
 Race and Culture. It isn’t the immediate environment 
per se, but cultural values and human capital—skills, work 
habits, saving propensities, attitudes, toward education and en-
trepreneurship, developed sometimes over long periods of 
time—that are more dominant factors in explaining disparities. 
Europeans were able to cross the Atlantic Ocean in the first 
place because they could steer with rudders invented in China, 
calculate their positions on the open sea through trigonometry 
invented in Egypt, using numbers created in India. The cul-
tural confrontation in the Western Hemisphere was a one-
sided struggle between cultures acquired from vast regions of 
the earth against cultures from much more narrowly circum-
scribed regions of the New World. Borrowing and one-upman-
ship—without which there would be no human progress—is 
cultural competition. 
 Those who deplore such things also deplore the very 
process of cultural diffusion by which the human race has ad-
vanced for thousands of years. Understanding the nature and 
scope of the cultural universe is essential to understanding dif-
ferences in the ways different people confront the same chal-
lenges and opportunities. Public policy makers help lagging 

groups through programs such as affirmative action quotas 
and set-asides based on the mistaken assumption that equal or 
proportionate outcomes are normal. Intergroup differences 
have been the rule, not the exception, in countries around the 
world and through centuries of history. The kind of demo-
graphic over-representation in particular lines of work found 
among blacks in basketball or Germans in beer brewing and 
piano-making can also be found among Jews in the apparel in-
dustry. What is most needed is an understanding of existing 
realities, the history from which the present evolved, and the 
enduring principles constraining our options for the future.  
 Sowell wants to make his readers smarter, not tell 
them what to do. Third parties are largely incapable of fixing 
cultural differences that lead to unequal outcomes. What mat-
ters most is a group’s self-development, to which there are no 
shortcuts. Moreover, there’s little evidence that the progress of 
a race or ethnic group can be socially engineered. Affirmative 
action calls into question the competency of all blacks by try-
ing to help some blacks. “I’m against it because its wrong. 
Having been forced by birth to be on the receiving end of dis-
crimination for many years, I cannot find the cleverness to jus-
tify it now, either to others or to myself. Many a self-respect-
ing black scholar would never accept an offer like this, even if 
he would enjoy teaching at Swarthmore otherwise,” he said of 
Swarthmore’s mimeographed letter of preference because he 
is black. “Your approach tends to make the job unattractive to 
anyone who regards himself as a scholar or a man, and thereby 
throws it open to opportunists. It takes many years to create 
qualified faculty member of any color, and no increased de-
mand is going to immediately increase the supply unless you 
lower quality.” 
 Affirmative action advocates presume that something 
approaching statistical parity in outcomes is normal and there 
must be gender discrimination for the same reason. But other 
explanations for gender disparities in the labor market are far 
more plausible. Sowell’s work on group preference is a devas-
tating cost-benefit analysis of just how often these policies 
have failed to achieve their stated goals. “Among the costs are 
lowered standards of performance in order to get numerical re-
sults in order to avoid the political embarrassment or legal lia-
bility of obvious double standards for favored groups.” These 
create a false sense of dependence and hostilities between 
groups. It has made blacks, who have largely lifted themselves 
out of poverty, look like people who owe their rise to affirma-
tive action and other government progress. 
 The wrongs of history have been invoked by many 
groups in many countries as a moral claim for contemporary 
compensation. Assuming for the sake of argument that the his-
torical claims are factually correct, the biological continuity of 
the generations lends plausibility to the notion of group com-
pensation—but only if guilt can be inherited. No one would 
advocate that today’s Jews are morally entitled to put today’s 
Germans in concentration camps in compensation for the Nazi 
Holocaust. The contemporary socioeconomic position of 
groups in a given society often bears no relationship to the 
wrongs they have suffered. The Japanese have significantly 
higher income than the whites, who have a documented his-
tory of severe anti-Japanese discrimination in both Canada and 
the US. The same story could be told of the Chinese in Malay-
sia, Indonesia, and many other countries around the world, of 
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the Jews in countries with virulent ant-Semitism, and a wide 
variety of groups in a wide variety of other countries. The lim-
itations of our knowledge are grossly inadequate to the task 
and likely to remain so. To pretend to disentangle the unnu-
merable sources of intergroup differences is an exercise in hu-
bris rather than morality.  
 Black contrarians are often vilified and ostracized by 
other blacks. Sowell rejects on empirical grounds the premise 
that minority-group cohesiveness was a prerequisite for eco-
nomic advancement. Groups with much group identity have 
not generally done better than those with less concern over 
such things.  Groupthink does not always lead to wiser deci-
sions than what emerges from a clash of differing individual 
ideas from within and beyond the group. “Who has been able 
to take credit for the Jews rising or for the Asian Americans? 
Where is their Martin Luther King?” 
 Data show that the existence of racism is an insuffi-
cient explanation of social inequality. Sowell presents ample 
data showing that other factors were more likely responsible 
for an increase in the size of the black underclass. Another tac-
tic of Sowell’s critics has been to ignore him, to pretend that 
there is no other way for black people to think about racial 
gaps in America. They do not engage him, unwilling to enter 
into the risks of his engaging logic. Walter Williams was a 
black economist at George Mason University with a libertar-
ian bent. “Black activists such as Jesse Jackson and Al Sharp-
ton, and black intellectuals such as Cornel West, Henry Louis 
Gates, and Tanehist Coates benefit immensely from making 
white people feel guilty.” What we say acts against those in-
terests, so they don’t engage. Those who do so cannot dis-
credit his arguments, so they attempt to discredit those making 
them. Sowell said that in some ways he finds the vitriol reas-
suring, because it demonstrates that his critics have no sub-
stantive argument to offer. “I’m often amazed how little real 
criticism I get.”   
 “Sometimes it seems as if I have spent the first half 
of my life refusing to let white people define me and the sec-
ond half refusing to let black people define me.” It is common 
around the world that elites benefit from preferential pro-
grams. There is a long history of conflating the interest of 
most black Americans with the interests of black organiza-
tions, black journalists, black academics, and other black elites 
who profess to advocate on their behalf. And the media lazily 
continue to turn to these groups. Civil Rights progress, re-
markable as its had been in recent years, has bypassed poor 
Negroes. Most gains have benefited the Negro middle class, 
while those at the bottom stay there. 
 A majority of black parents opposed social engineer-
ing and said they wanted better neighborhood schools, but the 
civil-rights leadership pushed busing for the poor. The split 
between the demands of the leaders of the civil right establish-
ment and the concerns of their constituents on many issues has 
widened since the 1960s. 83% of black respondents are in fa-
vor of school choice programs. Yet the NAACP opposes them. 
Clarence Thomas’s message of personal responsibility and 
equal opportunity rather than equal outcomes is supported by 
the majority of the black populace--and the lower the income, 
the greater the support. But his greatest antagonists are leaders 
of the civil rights establishment who view his positions as a 
threat to their agenda of race-based grievances.   

 The black intelligentsia has long been preoccupied 
with guarding the public image of the race. The practical 
needs of everyday blacks often have been treated as a second-
ary concern. The internal social history of black Americans—
included discrimination by lighter-skinned blacks against 
darker-skinned blacks—and that history had influenced the 
makeup and priorities if today’s black elite. Sowell said, ”De-
nial being impossible, their anger at me for telling this dirty 
little secret took the form of venomous attacks.” 
 Liberal elites continue to place the onus on whites to 
fix the problems of blacks. Newer movements like Black 
Lives Matter and Critical Race Theory remain far more inter-
ested in white behavior than in black behavior. The sins of 
others are always fascinating, but I am not sure we have quite 
that much time to spare. Elites are caught in a ‘loyalty trap.’ 
They are fearful of engaging in a candid, critical appraisal of 
the condition of our people because they do not want to appear 
disloyal to the race. What more important obligation can the 
privileged class of black elites have than to tell the truth to 
their own people?   
 Black conservatism today is often equated with an 
emphasis on self-help. For Sowell, however, initiative alone is 
insufficient. “I was losing in every way until my life was 
changed by the Korean War, the draft, and the GI Bill—none 
of which I can take credit for. I have no false modesty about 
having seized the opportunity and worked to make it payoff, 
but these is no way to avoid the fact that there first had to be 
an opportunity to seize. Government has a role to  play in so-
cial mobility, albeit a limited one, and incentives matter. The 
GI Bill’s structure, for instance, rewarded people who had al-
ready assumed some personal responsibility.” Government 
handouts that asked little or nothing of the recipient, and thus 
risked creating dependency, were the kind that worried Sow-
ell. 
 As of 1940, 87% of black families lived below the 
poverty line. This fell to 47% by 1960, without any major fed-
eral legislation on civil rights and before the rise and expan-
sion of the welfare state. The first decade of affirmative ac-
tion—the 1970s—ended with the poverty rate among black 
families at 29%. It made blacks look like passive recipients of 
government benefits and convinced many blacks that their 
economic progress depends on government programs in gen-
eral and affirmative action in particular. Nevertheless, it is a 
pragmatic individualism, along with self-help, which defines 
Sowellian black conservatism. 
 Even the most brilliant thinkers typically grasp only 
part of the truth, and a fuller understanding comes only after a 
clash of ideas with others, even when those others are funda-
mentally mistaken on the whole. It is not the recognition of a 
racial identity but its prioritization that is the problem. Groups 
don’t learn to read well or open businesses; individuals do. In-
dividuals don’t get civil rights legislation passed; groups do. 
An adversarial, victim-focused identity that preoccupies us 
with white racism is built around our collective insecurity ra-
ther than our faith in our human capacity to seize opportunity 
as individuals. That obsesses us with black unity instead of in-
dividual initiative. Not only is personal initiative unnecessary 
for being “black,” but the successful exercise of initiative may 
jeopardize one’s “blackness” make one somehow less black. 
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 It confuses racial unity with initiative to rely on unity 
to do what only individual initiative can do. Uplift can only 
come when many millions of blacks seize the possibilities in-
side the sphere of their personal lives and use them to take 
themselves forward. Collectively, we can resist oppression, 
but racial development will always be the gift of its individu-
als.      
  
[Retracing the footsteps of giants not only makes us witnesses 
to the intellectual clashes of the past, it adds depth to our un-
derstanding of the ideas that resulted from it and are still with 
us today. The most basic question is not what is best but who 
decides what is best. The first rule of economics is scarcity—
and the first rule of politics is to ignore the first rule of eco-
nomics. Families are best positioned to socialize the next gen-
eration. “Having been forced by birth to be on the receiving 
end of discrimination for many years, I cannot find the clever-
ness to justify it now, either to others or to myself.” The bio-
logical continuity of the generations lends plausibility to the 
notion of group compensation—but only if guilt can be inher-
ited. The contemporary socioeconomic position of groups in a 
given society often bears no relationship to wrongs they have 
suffered. Data show that the existence of racism is an insuffi-
cient explanation of social inequality. Government has a role 
to  play in social mobility, albeit a limited one, and incentives 
matter. It is not the recognition of a racial identity but its prior-
itization that is the problem. An adversarial, victim-focused 
identity that preoccupies us with white racism confuses racial 
unity with initiative--to rely on unity to do what only individ-
ual initiative can do.] 


